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22 October 2021 
 

 
Dear  
 
Re: OIA request – COVID-19 treatment protocols 
 
Thank you for your Official Information Act request received 28 September seeking information from 
Waitematā District Health Board (DHB) about COVID-19 treatment protocols. 
 
Before responding to your specific questions, it may be useful to provide some context about our 
services.  
 
Waitematā is the largest and one of the most rapidly growing DHBs in the country, serving a 
population of around 650,000 across the North Shore, Waitakere and Rodney areas. We are the 
largest employer in the district, employing around 8,600 people across more than 80 locations. 
 
In addition to providing care to our own resident population, we are the Northern Region provider of 
forensic mental health services and child rehabilitation services, plus the metro Auckland provider of 
child community dental services and community alcohol and drug services. 
 
In response to your request, we are able to provide the following information: 
 
1. What is the Covid-19 treatment protocol for hospitalised cases? 
 
Our COVID-19 Clinical Guide is attached – Attachment 1. 

 
2. Are some DHBs following different treatment protocols from others? 
 
Yes, some protocols differ from DHB-to-DHB. 

 
3. Are DHBs free to make decisions about treatments for individuals with COVID-19? 
 
While DHB protocols are based on the individual needs of each DHB, we are subject to Ministry of 
Health overview. In addition, the metro Auckland DHBs (Auckland, Counties Manukau and 
Waitematā) have a Clinical Technical Advisory Group (CTAG) to guide the treatment of COVID-19-
positive patients. 
 
4. To what extent are patients able to participate in decision-making about their treatment 

programmes? 
 
Treatment cannot be provided unless patients give informed consent, except in certain limited 
circumstances, such as emergencies.  Patients are able to fully participate in decision-making about 
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their treatment programmes. We comply with the Health and Disability Commission (HDC) Code of 
Health and Disability Services Consumers’ Rights, including: 
 
 
Right 6 - Right to be fully informed 
 
(1) Every consumer has the right to the information that a reasonable consumer, in that consumer's 
circumstances, would expect to receive, including— 

(a) an explanation of his or her condition; and 
(b) an explanation of the options available, including an assessment of the expected risks, 
side effects, benefits, and costs of each option; and 
(c) advice of the estimated time within which the services will be provided; and 
(d) notification of any proposed participation in teaching or research, including whether the 
research requires and has received ethical approval; and 
(e) any other information required by legal, professional, ethical, and other relevant 
standards; and 
(f) the results of tests; and 
(g) the results of procedures. 

 
(2) Before making a choice or giving consent, every consumer has the right to the information that a 
reasonable consumer, in that consumer's circumstances, needs to make an informed choice or give 
informed consent. 
 
(3) Every consumer has the right to honest and accurate answers to questions relating to services, 
including questions about— 

(a) the identity and qualifications of the provider; and 
(b) the recommendation of the provider; and 
(c) how to obtain an opinion from another provider; and 
(d) the results of research. 
 

(4) Every consumer has the right to receive, on request, a written summary of information provided. 
 
5. If a patient requests a blood test for Vitamin D and/or the administration of high-dosage 

Vitamin C, are hospital staff able to provide these?  
 
Clinicians are only able to provide treatment as clinically indicated. If their clinical view is that 
Vitamin D and/or the administration of high-dosage Vitamin C will not benefit the patient and, 
therefore, is not clinically required, they are not required to provide it.   
 
Patients have a right to care of an appropriate standard, taking into account their clinical 
circumstances. 
 
6. Do hospital staff have the right to refuse a patient's request and, if so, is there a process for a 

patient to appeal the decision? 
 
Hospital staff have the right to refuse a patient’s request if their clinical view is that the treatment 
requested is not indicated  for the patient’s condition or there is insufficient scientific evidence 
supporting its use for the patient’s condition.   
 
Where a patient requests a second opinion, this is facilitated where possible.  
 
Clinical staff discuss treatment options and pathways with each patient, providing the information 
necessary for the patient to provide informed consent. If the patient does not agree with the 
proposed  treatment(s), they have the right to refuse treatment.  
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They also  have the right to obtain honest and accurate answers to their questions and to seek a 
second opinion from another provider.   

I trust that this information is helpful. 

Waitematā  DHB supports the open disclosure of information to assist community understanding of 
how we are delivering publicly funded healthcare. This includes the proactive publication of 
anonymised Official Information Act responses on our website from 10 working days after they have 
been released. 

If you consider there are good reasons why this response should not be made publicly available, we 
will be happy to consider your views. 

Yours sincerely 

Executive Director Hospital Services 
Waitematā District Health Board 












